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THE BRUNDIDGE ROTARY CLUB SCHOLARSHIP PROGRAM 
 

 

I.  Application 
  

Applications will be made available by the Selection Committee to schools within the trade area 

of the City of Brundidge. Each school guidance counselor is asked to seek applications from all 

of its senior class members and then screen the applications and submit no more than three 

nominations for submission to the Brundidge Rotary Club Selection Committee.  The form of 

such application shall be substantially the same as that attached hereto.  Applications should be 

submitted to the Selection Committee c/o James T. Ramage at Troy Bank & Trust Brundidge 

Branch., Main Street, Brundidge, AL not later than March 29, 2023, to be considered for an 

award for the following Fall Term.  The nominees from each area high school will be invited to 

attend a regular weekly Rotary Club Meeting tentatively set for April 20, 2023, prior to selection 

of the recipients.   Announcement of the recipients will be made at the next regularly scheduled 

Rotary Club meeting.  

 

II.   Scope of Scholarship Program 

  

Scholarship money will be paid to the college, university or vocational school of the recipient's 

choice for his or her account by August 1.  Scholarship Awards will not be made to children or 

grandchildren of members of the Brundidge Rotary Club.   

 

There will be five scholarships awarded in the amount of Two Thousand Dollars each. Each 

scholarship will be named “Brundidge Rotary Club Scholarship”.  

 

Those in whose honor or memory contributions to the Brundidge Rotary Club Scholarship 

Program have been made are:  J. Ralph Dickert, Wilburn E. Howard, Harold Rodgers, Robert L. 

Godwin, Reynolds E. Wallace, Jr., Sara Spano, R. Lawrence Bowden, Sherroll Tatom, Donald 

G. Johnston, Jr., Don C. Dickert, Oscar Kyle McDowell, and Ivy Carolyn Mobley.  

 

 

 

III.  Criteria Used in Selection of Recipients 

  

The Selection Committee shall consider but not be limited to the following criteria in 

determining recipients of Scholarship funds: 

 

Max. Points: 

   10 A. Location of the applicant's residence.  Preference will be given to residents of  

 the City of Brundidge and its trade area. 

   B. High School Record 

  10       1.  Academic 

  10       2.  Extra Curricular Activities 



  10 C. Leadership potential. 

  10 D. Community Service Record. 

  25 E. Financial need of the applicant.  Preference will be given to applicants who might not 

be able to attend college without the scholarship. 

 

 

IV. Sources of Funds 

 

Funding for these scholarship awards have been generously provided the Brundidge Rotary Club 

Scholarship Trust each year and managed by Troy Bank and Trust by the following: 

 

Fund raising efforts of the Brundidge Rotary Club 

The Family of Donald G. Johnston, Jr. 

The Family of J. Ralph Dickert 

 

Large lump sum contributions from the family of Oscar Kyle McDowell and from Wallace 

Mobley were provided during 2021. 

 

Memorials made at the deaths of Rotarians Lamar Steed and Larry Shiver during 2022 were 

made to the Trust.    

 

Those persons in whose honor or in whose memory scholarships are being awarded are: 

 

V.  J. Ralph Dickert.  

  

Begun in 1994, this Scholarship is sponsored by the Brundidge Rotary Club and the family of 

James Ralph Dickert as a tribute for his many years of unselfish, dedicated service to The 

Brundidge Rotary Club, Rotary International, The City of Brundidge and the many other 

organizations which he served with distinction. 

  

J. Ralph Dickert joined the Brundidge Rotary Club in 1940, just 2 years after it was organized.  

In 1941, he served a half year as president before entering the Army during World War II.  In 

1947 he again served a half year as president of the club. The Club presented him with the 

“Service Above Self Award” in 1966.   In 1969-70, for the third time, he headed the club.  Ralph 

was the first member of the Club to earn recognition as a Paul Harris Fellow after $1,000.00 was 

donated by the club to the Rotary Foundation in his honor.  His loyal and dedicated service is 

illustrated by the fact that he only missed 3 Rotary meetings during the last 33 years of his life 

with perfect attendance during the last 16 years he lived.  He attended a Montgomery Rotary 

Club meeting while waiting to be checked into the hospital the day before he died. 

  

He also served Rotary International District 688 as District Special Projects Chairman.  Later he 

was the District Governor's Special Representative during which time he organized the Elba 

Rotary Club.  Finally, he was elected District Governor of Rotary International District 688 

which covers approximately half of the State of Alabama.  

  

Ralph's loyalty also extended to his many other community activities.  He served his church, The 



Brundidge United Methodist Church in every official capacity including Superintendent of the 

Sunday School Department, Chairman of The Administrative Board and Chairman of the Board 

of Trustees, a position he held at his death.  He was a charter member of the Board of Directors 

of the Alabama-West Florida United Methodist Foundation, Inc.  He also served on the Board of 

Directors of the Alabama Society For Cripple Children and Adults. 

  

For twelve years Ralph Dickert served The City of Brundidge as a member of the City 

Commission, including three terms as Mayor.  He was a charter member of the Brundidge 

Industrial Development Board and served on the Board of Directors of the Southeast Alabama 

Gas District and the South Alabama Electric Cooperative. He was instrumental in establishing 

the Brundidge Country Club and served as its president for the first three years.  He also served 

on the Southeast Alabama Council of the Boy Scouts of America for 16 years and was involved 

in the acquisition of land for the establishment of Camp Alaflo. He was a member of the Order 

of the Arrow and earned the highest award in scouting for adults - The Silver Beaver.   

  

Ralph Dickert was held in high esteem by his colleagues in the business world as well.  He held 

the office of Vice President of the Southeastern Lumbermen's Club, and was a member of the 

Alabama Forestry Association and the Alabama Trucking Association.  He also served for a 

short time on the Board of Directors of the First National Bank of Brundidge.   

 

 

VI.  Harold Rodgers  

 

This scholarship was established by Mr. and Mrs. Donald Johnston, Jr. in memory of Harold 

Rodgers in 1997.  In establishing this Scholarship, Donald Johnston, Jr. stated that “Harold 

Rodgers was somewhat of a mentor as I was coming along.  My father died when I was a young 

boy and Harold made sure that opportunities for work came my way.  He gave me work at M.L. 

McDowell Grocery where he served as manager.  He encouraged me to join the National Guard.  

Later, when I was in college he helped me to get a job at the post office.  He was someone who 

went out of his way to help me and I appreciate what he did.  Through this scholarship we hope 

the recipients will begin to understand what kind of person he was.  Our goal in establishing this 

scholarship is to perpetuate the spirit of helping others that Harold Rodgers possessed.” 

 

Harold Rodgers was a Brundidge native who served his community as a postal worker for 30 

years.  He was postmaster when he retired in 1978.  He served his country in the Air Corps 

during World War II and spent an 18 month tour of duty in the South Pacific.  In 1955, Rodgers 

was one of four men who helped organize the National Guard unit in Brundidge.  As a member 

of the National Guard, he spent 10 months on active duty at Fort Polk, Louisiana, during the 

Berlin Crisis. 

 

He was a member of the Brundidge Rotary Club for many years and served as president of the 

club in 1964-65.  He was also a member of the American Legion and the Veterans of Foreign 

Wars.  He was a loyal member of the Brundidge United Methodist Church for many years and 

served on its official board for ten years. 

 

 



 

 

 

VII.  Robert L. Godwin  

 

 This scholarship was established by Mr. & Mrs. Donald Johnston, Jr. in memory of Robert L. 

“Bob” Godwin in 2002.  “Mr. Bob” moved to Brundidge in 1938 and began a portable hay and 

corn grinding service for area farmers. This business grew into “Bob’s Feeds”, an important 

producer of as many as 80 different animal feed products to farmers in Alabama, Georgia and 

Northwest Florida. Bob’s Feeds was the first feed company to market a commercial sinking fish 

food.  During its peak years, employment reached 90 people. He also founded “Bob’s Eggs” 

which eventually produced as many as 800 cases of eggs per day which were sold primarily to A 

& P and Piggly Wiggly Supermarkets. In addition he operated “Winwood Farms” where he 

raised Purebred Shorthorn Cattle, hogs and poultry. For seventeen years he sponsored the annual 

“FFA Day” at Winwood Farms with animal judging and tractor skills competitions and other 

events for Wiregrass area FFA students.   

 

Mr. Bob was generous to his employees and it is reported that his company was the first in the 

area to give paid vacations to its black employees. Mr. Bob was very active in statewide political 

races for a number of years and developed contacts with many elected and appointed officials in 

state and federal government. Through these contacts he was able to help influence decisions to 

keep the keep the National Guard Armory and Vehicle Maintenance Shop in Brundidge, and to 

preserve the present route of US Highway 231 in this area. He actively promoted Brundidge and 

was able to help acquire funds for construction of the airport. He worked to improve his 

community in many ways and became a member of the Brundidge City Council. He was a 

founding member of the Brundidge Chamber of Commerce and was very active in attracting new 

industry to the area. He personally influenced the decision of Regal Gloves to locate a factory in 

Brundidge. 

 

He was a faithful member of the Salem Baptist Church and served as a Deacon and as Sunday 

School Superintendent.  He also found time to visit sick and shut in people in the community on 

a regular basis. He provided transportation to many members and once bought a school bus for a 

local church.  Robert L. Godwin was a loyal member of the Brundidge Rotary Club for many 

years and served as its President in 1960-61.  Mr. Bob set an example of citizenship others 

should strive to emulate. 

 

 

VIII.  Wilburn E. Howard  

 

Another scholarship was added to the Brundidge Rotary Club Scholarship Program in 2009 and 

named in honor of Wilburn E. Howard.  He was born at Verbena, Chilton County, Alabama, on 

January 13, 1925, and graduated from Verbena High School.  He served approximately 3 years 

in the US Army Air Corps during WWII as a cadet and later in Europe as a pilot aboard a B-17 

bomber.  Mr. Howard graduated from the Southern College of Watch Making in Memphis, 

Tennessee.   

 



He owned and operated Howard Jewelry Co. in Brundidge, AL for many years. Mr. Howard was 

a member of the Alabama Retail Jewelers Association, Retail Jewelers of America and  

Watchmakers of America.  He was a member of the Brundidge United Methodist Church and 

served for a number of years on its Official Board.  He was a member of the Brundidge Masonic 

Lodge and served two terms as Master.  He was a member of the Brundidge American Legion 

and served for a time as its Post Adjutant.  

 

In addition to serving his vocational interests he was very civic minded as well.  Wilburn was a 

charter member of the Brundidge Rescue Squad that was formed in 1970.  He completed 3 

months of intensive training to become an EMT for this volunteer organization which served our 

community for 25 years until it was disbanded in 1995.  Not only did he make numerous 

emergency ambulance runs over this period but he served in every office of the organization 

including Secretary – Treasurer, Squad Leader and Captain.  In the early years when 

communication was by CB radio, Wilburn’s handle was Diamond Back.   

 

Wilburn E. Howard was a long time loyal and dedicated Brundidge Rotarian having joined the 

club in 1955 and retiring from it December 31, 1997.  He served the Club as Vice President, 

President and for 37 continuous years, as its Secretary - Treasurer, a job requiring a considerable 

amount of time and effort each week. He had a record of perfect attendance at weekly Rotary 

Meetings stretching over a period of more than 10 years.  The Brundidge Rotary Club honored 

Wilburn in January of 1982 by donating $1,000 in his name to Rotary International’s Rotary 

Foundation and making him one of the Club’s early Paul Harris Fellows.   

 

Wilburn E. Howard has provided the Brundidge community with an enviable record of 

distinguished public service and sets an example worthy of the appreciation of all of our citizens. 

 

 

IX. Reynolds E. Wallace, Jr.  

 

Another scholarship was named by the Brundidge Rotary Club Scholarship Program in 2011, in 

memory of Reynolds E. Wallace, Jr. Reynolds was born in Selma, Alabama on July 4, 1921 and 

graduated from Dallas Academy. He later received a B.S. degree from Auburn University in 

1946, with a major in agricultural engineering. He was a WWII veteran having served in the 15th 

Army Air Corps stationed in Italy and Sicily. 

  

After the war, Reynolds and his wife Shirley moved to Brundidge, Alabama in 1946 and founded 

Wallace Pump & Supply Co. along with his father Reynolds E. Wallace, Sr. They literally 

followed the Rural Electric Cooperative's newly installed power lines, and they sold and installed 

electric water pumps to provide indoor plumbing for homeowners. This was a much needed and 

anticipated commodity in the late 1940's. Later his company became a wholesaler of pumps, 

plumbing, electrical, and irrigation supplies that still exists today in Brundidge, AL and Mexico 

Beach, FL.  

 

Reynolds loved his home in Brundidge, AL and was involved in many church, civic, and 

scouting organizations. He was a member of the Brundidge United Methodist Church and served 

it in many different capacities. He served on the Administrative Board, Board of Trustees, and 



was a Sunday School teacher. He was also a member and past president of the Brundidge 

Chamber of Commerce.  

 

Reynolds E. Wallace, Jr. was a long time Brundidge Rotarian, joining the club in the early 

1950's. He served as President on two separate occasions: 1953 - 1954 and 1981 - 1982. He also 

served many times on the Board of Directors and also as bulletin editor. The Brundidge Rotary 

Club honored Reynolds in 1988 by presenting him with the Paul Harris Fellow Award.  

 

Reynolds E. Wallace, Jr. served for many years on the Board of Directors of the First National 

Bank of Brundidge. He also served the city as a member of the Brundidge Industrial Board.  

 

Scouting was one of his passions and he served in many different ways. He was a Cub Scout 

Pack Master, a Boy Scout Scoutmaster, and one of the founders of Woodlore Camping School. 

In 1974, he served as president of the Alabama - Florida Council of the B.S.A. He also received 

one of scouting's highest honors: the Silver Beaver award. He was known for his great 

storytelling ability around campfires and many scouting friends called him the "Silver Fox". 

 

Reynolds E. Wallace, Jr. loved God, his family, and his community and would be honored to 

know that this scholarship was named in his memory. 

 

 

 

X.  R. Lawrence Bowden 

 

This scholarship was established in 2016 by Mr. and Mrs. Donald G. Johnston Jr., in honor of 

Reuben Lawrence Bowden, Sr. Lawrence was born July 16, 1929, the youngest of seven 

children, in Tennille, Alabama. He attended public schools in Brundidge until his graduation 

from high school in 1945. Lawrence began his postsecondary education at the University of 

Alabama in Tuscaloosa where he was a member of Kappa Sigma Fraternity. He received a 

Bachelor of Science degree in biology with a minor in chemistry in 1948. 

 

Upon graduation from college, Lawrence enlisted in the military and attended Officer Candidate 

School at Fort Riley, Kansas, graduating in 1949. He received training at Fort Belvoir, Virginia, 

before being assigned to active duty in Okinawa. At the beginning of the Korean Conflict, 

Lawrence requested and received duty in Korea where he was stationed until 1953.  

 

Returning home following the war, Lawrence organized the first National Guard Unit in 

Brundidge and became its commanding officer in 1953. The unit was activated during the Cuban 

Missile Crisis and deployed in 1962 to Fort Polk, Louisiana, under Lawrence’s leadership. He 

retired from active military duty and the National Guard as a colonel. 

 

In January of 1961, Lawrence became a state employee with the Alabama Department of Civil 

Defense. He retired 33 years later as deputy director of the agency which was renamed 

Emergency Management, having served at one point as interim director and a member of the 

governor’s cabinet. He is a member of the Alabama Retired State Employee’s Association. 

 



For over 60 years Lawrence has been a member of Brundidge United Methodist Church where 

he has served as chairman of the administrative board on many occasions as well as various 

committees. He continues his service at the church as a Sunday school teacher. 

 

He served as past district co-coordinator of the United Methodist Disaster Response Team using 

the skills and knowledge gained during his career with the state and has served as a member of 

the United Methodist Committee on Relief and as a District Lay Leader for the Brundidge 

United Methodist Church to yearly Annual Conferences. 

 

Lawrence has served as a member of the American Red Cross Board of Directors, South 

Alabama Branch. He has also served as a board chairman and disaster chairman for the Pike 

County American Red Cross. In addition, he is a board member and a past two-term chairman 

for the East Central Mental Health Agency. 

 

Currently, Lawrence is a member of the Pike County Republican Party where he has served as a 

past president. He also has memberships in the Alabama Republican Party and the Republican 

National Committee. 

 

At the present time, Lawrence is president of the Brundidge Historical Society which he helped 

organize and is an original cast member of the Alabama Folk Play, “Come Home, It’s 

Suppertime.” As part of his association with the BHS, Lawrence is actively involved in the 

planning and preparation of Brundidge’s Annual Peanut Butter Festival held each year in 

October. 

 

Lawrence served on the Brundidge City Council for 8 years and earned the professional 

designation of “Advance Certified Municipal Official” by the Alabama League of Municipalities 

after completing 80 hours of training.  

 

Each year Lawrence participates in the Pike County Relay for Life as a member of the Survivor’s 

Team and has served in other capacities with the organization. Over his lifelong residency in 

Pike County, Lawrence has served in many capacities and volunteered his time with other 

agencies and organizations. 

 

 

XI.  Sherroll Tatom  

 

This scholarship was established in March of 2019 by Mr. and Mrs. Donald Johnston, Jr. in 

honor of Sherroll Tatom.  Mr. Tatom was born in Banks, AL in 1923, and completed the Banks 

school system transferring to Brundidge Senior High School for the last 3 years finishing in 

1941.  He first job was bottle boy on a soft drink truck during the summer of 1940 where he 

earned $15.00 per week.  

 

After High School he attended Massey Draughn Business College.  In 1942, he went to work 

with Weil Brothers Cotton Broker and worked there until being called into service during World 

War II on March 16, 1943.  He served in England, France and Germany and was discharged in 

1946 as a Corporal. He went to work for Brundidge Banking Company the next month and one 



year later married Irene Ashworth of Troy, and went to work with his father in the general 

merchandise store in Banks.   

 

In 1954, he was called back into the service as a result of the Korean War and served in France 

as First Sergeant of Company C of the 866th Engineer Aviation Battalion.  until being discharged 

in 1957.  He immediately began employment at Therio L. P. Gas Company were he worked for 

about 3 years before returning to The Brundidge Banking Company.  Beginning as a Teller, Mr. 

Tatom worked at the bank for 33 years retiring as President. 

 

Mr. Tatom has been active in all areas of his church serving the Methodist Churches when he 

lived in Banks and then in Brundidge.  He was a Lay Speaker for about 25 years and Lay Leader, 

as well as Sunday School Teacher and Superintending of  the Sunday School in Banks and 

Brundidge.  He became Chairman of the Administrative Board at Brundidge Methodist Church.    

 

He served on the Banks City Council from 1953 until being called back into the service.  After 

retiring from the bank, he served 16 years on the Brundidge City Council.  

 

Mr. Tatom was an active member of the Brundidge Lions Club for over 26 ears and a member of 

the Brundidge Business Association for serveral years and a founding member of the Pike 

County Chamber of Commerce.  He was generous with his talents and was a founding member 

of the “We Piddle Around Theatre” performances of “Come Home Its Suppertime” for over 15 

years.  

 

Mr. Don Johnston, in establishing this scholarship said that “it is important to recognize the 

many years of service and leadership to the citizens of our area provided by Mr. Sherroll Tatom  

and that he is hopeful that our youth will be motivated by his example”.  

 

 

XII.  Donald G. Johnston, Jr.  

 

This scholarship was established in October of 2019 by Sherroll Tatom as a tribute for the many 

years of support for the Brundidge Rotary Club Scholarship Program and his interest in the 

people of Brundidge. The Club opted to continue funding for it for the same reason. 

 

Born February 28, 1937 , Brundidge, Alabama, Don Johnston, Jr. is the second of 5 children. His 

father died while Don was in high school and he was raised by his mother and the whole 

community.  

 

During his high school years at Pike County High School, he played basketball, and because of 

his height, he was known as “Golie”, short for Golioth, the biblical giant.  An appropriate name 

for a man who is, and has always been, a “giant of a man”. 

 

 From the age of 11 years, Don has been employed. These jobs included  newspaper delivery, 

grocery delivery, Mr. Mooneyham's and Mr. Green's shoe stores, 

 VJ Elmore's Dime Store (candy counter), Brundidge Post Office (on holidays from college), 

checking farm land for the county,  Bob Godwin's feed mill, the National Guard, and others. 



 

After graduation, Don moved to Gainesville, GA, to begin a job with Packlet Textiles, met 

Fernan (Ferdie), in her senior year at Brenau College whom he married.  

 

They lived in Gainesville for a short time, then moved to Brundidge into Don's childhood home 

since Don had been offered a position with Doxie Foods.  Soon he was promoted to plant 

manager in their Baltimore location.  After 3 years in Baltimore, Don accepted a management 

position with Inland Container in Macon, GA.  and later, a sales position with Dale Carnegie. 

They enjoyed living in Macon for 13 years, raising their 3 children there.   

 

In 1979, Don accepted a position in Eufaula with Boyd Brothers Transportation Company as 

general manager, later becoming President and CEO of the company. During his 20 years with 

Boyd Brothers, the company grew from 40 trucks to 1,000. 

 

During his career he held many leadership positions and awards including:  

 

Board Member, College of Business, Auburn University 

Member, Business Advisory Board , School of Business, Auburn University 

University of Georgia Profitability Conference 

President, Alabama Trucking Association 

Chairman, Board of United Methodist Children's Home (continues to serve on board) 

Chairman, Finance Committee, Eufaula United Methodist Church 

Chairman, Pasto Auburn Alumnus Outstanding Award in Business 

Pastor-Parrish Committee, Eufaula United Methodist Church 

Best Transport Technology Corp. 

1998 "Distinguished Executive for Outstanding Service to the Transportation Industry" award. 

 

He has often said that finding and marrying Ferdie has been such a wonderful blessing 

throughout his life.  One of his best decisions! 

 

 

XIII.  Don C. Dickert  

In October of 2021, a scholarship was announced in honor of Don Dickert by the family of the 

late Don Johnston Jr. Don carries on the tradition of being a Rotarian from his father and 

founding grandfather. He has been a continuous active member since 1975, serving as President 

during 1978-79 and 1987-88, and Secretary 1992-94 and again as President 2015-16. In 1990, he 

served on the District Governor Nominating Committee for the Rotary International District 688. 

He has been awarded the Paul Harris Fellow twice, once in 1989 and again in 2018. The 

Brundidge Rotary Club Scholarship Program was established in 1994 and Don Dickert was 

instrumental in its organization, promotion and administration. The program attracted the 

attention of Donald G. Johnston, Jr., who began providing funds to the program each year in 

memory of Brundidge Rotarians and in honor of others who had influenced him in his early 

years.  



A Brundidge native, Dickert graduated from Pike County High School in 1963 and attended the 

University of Alabama where he received a B.S. degree in Commerce and Business 

Administration. In 1970, he graduated from the University of Alabama Law School with a J.D. 

degree. Upon college graduation, he received an R.O.T.C. Commission in the United States 

Army with a Distinguished Military Graduate Award. He was on active duty at Fort Eustis, 

Virginia, then assigned to the U.S. Army Reserve. Don served as Detachment Commanding 

Officer of the 851st Field Service Co. Reserve Unit in Enterprise, Alabama from 1973-1974. He 

was honorably discharged with the rank of Captain in December 1980. 

Don was admitted to the Alabama Bar in 1970. He served as an Assistant Attorney General of 

the State of Alabama from 1971 to 1973. He moved back to Brundidge to work in the family 

business and practice law. Dickert was appointed Municipal Judge of the City of Brundidge in 

1973, serving in that role since that time. He is the longest serving Municipal Judge in the State 

of Alabama. Don is a member of the Alabama Municipal Judges Association and has served as 

Treasurer, Vice President and as President in 1987. He was appointed by Chief Justice Torbert to 

the Alabama Judicial Study Commission’s Committee on Indigent Defense Services in 1987-

1988. He was appointed by Chief Justice Hornsby to the Alabama Judicial Study Commission’s 

Task Force on Indigent Defense Services and served on the Revenue Subcommittee in 1989. 

He became President of CL Dickert Lumber Co., Inc. in 1980. Don was a member of the Board 

of Directors of Brundidge Banking Company from 1980 until 1993, and he was a member of 

Pike County Advisory Board of Colonial Bank from 1994 until 2003, serving as Pike County 

President for several years. He was a Charter Member of the Pike County Chapter of the 

Alabama Treasure Forest Association and member of the Regional Board of Directors. Don has 

also served on the Board of Directors of the Charles Henderson Child Health Center in Troy 

from 1987 to the present day. He is also a member of the Brundidge Industrial Development 

Board, and serving as its attorney from 1975 until present day. 

 

 

XIV.  Ivey Carolyn Mobley  
 

In January 2022 a scholarship was established by Geroge Wallace Mobley in memory of his 

daughter, Ivey Carolyn Mobley.  Her parents, Wallace and Lounell Mobley, lifelong natives and 

residents of Brundidge, Alabama owned and operated Mobley’s Air Conditioning and 

Refrigeration business in Brundidge for over 50 years. 

 

Their daughter, Ivy Carolyn was born on June 28, 1962, the first of four children.  Carolyn is 

remembered as a special little girl with a very sweet disposition and a vibrant personality that 

brought much  joy and happiness to her family and those who knew her.  With her blond hair, 

blue eyes, and big smile, she was often the center of attention when she was around. 

 

On September 21, 1967, Carolyn was travelling with her father and mother on a service call 

when she was tragically killed in a traffic accident near Banks, Alabama. Carolyn was just five 



years old.  This scholarship is established in loving memory of Ivy Carolyn Mobley who passed 

at such a young age to help others achieve their career goals and aspirations in life.  

 

 

 

XV.  Oscar Kyle McDowell  

This scholarship was established in 2022 by the McDowell family in memory of Oscar Kyle 

“O.K.” McDowell. Oscar Kyle McDowell was a lifetime resident of Brundidge, Alabama. He 

was born August 4, 1946, to Mable and Murray McDowell. He graduated from Pike County 

High School, where he was a student athlete, in 1964. He married his wife, Adella Wilson 

McDowell, in 1965. 

  

Upon graduation from high school, Oscar Kyle became a farmer. He farmed cotton, peanuts and 

corn, and he raised cattle. After farming, O.K. became a Brundidge businessman, opening the 

“O.K. Corral” gas station on East Troy Street. While working in the gas station business, O.K. 

began to collect and refinish antiques as a hobby. Turning their hobby into a business, he and 

Adella opened City Antiques a few blocks down the street. They sold antiques and refinished 

antique furniture. He especially loved primitive wood furniture and old advertisement signs. 

O.K. became known by many as the “Alabama Sign Man.” 

 

O.K. was a loving, devoted father of four children and seven grandchildren, who referred to him 

as “Pop Pop.” O.K. enjoyed gardening, yard work, dove hunting, searching for antiques and 

networking with people from all over the southeast. Loved by his community, he especially 

enjoyed spending time with his family and friends. He was knowledgeable of the history, culture 

and residents of the City of Brundidge. He had a “one-of-a-kind” personality and he was proud 

to call Brundidge home.  
 

 

 

 

 

 

  



 

SCHOLARSHIP APPLICATION FORM 

 2021 Brundidge Rotary Club Scholarship Program 

Deadline for submission of 3 applications from each School Counselor is March 23, 2023 

 
(please attach additional sheets if needed and submit original and 2 copies of complete application) 

 

 

Please use this form or the same format for all applications for scholarships awarded by the 

Brundidge Rotary Club. 

 

1. Name: ____________________________________________ 

 

2. Street:_________________________ P.O. Box_______   email address _________________ 

 

3. City:_____________________ Zip Code__________  Phone No. ______________________ 

 

4.  Name of Father.________________________ Name of Mother________________________ 
                                     first         middle        last                                                               first            maiden               last 

 

     Addresses if different from above  _______________________________________________                         

      _________________________________________________________________________ 

 

     Father's Employer____________________________________________________________    

 

     Mother's Employer____________________________________________________________ 

 

    Names of Brothers & Sisters and ages ____________________________________________ 

 

    _________________________________________________________________________  

 

 

5.    High School(s) you  have Attended during the past four years    ______________________  

      

       __________________________________________________________________________ 

 

 

6.  Where do you intend to live when you finish college?____________________________ 

 __________________________________________________________________________ 

 

 

7.  Please attach High School Academic Record for past three years. 

 

      High School Sports  __________________________________________________________ 

 

      High School Honors, Offices held, Clubs,  etc.  ____________________________________                                           

      __________________________________________________________________________ 



 

 

9.  Community Activities  ________________________________________________________ 
                                                     (please elaborate and attach another page if necessary) 

 

10.  Employment history__________________________________________________________  

 

11.  Church  membership, activities, offices or honors__________________________________ 

________________________________________________________________________

________________________________________________________________________ 

 

12.  Other organizations ________________________________________________________   

         

 

13. Have you ever been convicted of a criminal offense?_______  If so, please give details. 

 

14.  Planned field of Study:____________________________________________________ 

 

15.  Career Goals : ___________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

 

16. What College or University do you plan to attend? 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

(Scholarship funds will be sent to the school during July. If your plans change please notify us by 

June 1. If you are unable to attend school in the fall please advise us as soon as you know.) 

 

17.  What source of funds will you have while in college?  

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

 

18.  Are you the recipient of any other scholarship funds?  If so, please give all details. 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

 

19.  Have you applied for or do you intend to apply for any other scholarship?  If so, please give 

all details.  

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

 

 

20. Would you be able to attend college without this scholarship? ______________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 



 

 

21. Why do you feel that you should be awarded this scholarship?_( attach additional sheets if 

necessary)_________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

______________________________________________________________________________

______________________________________________________________________________

______________________________________________________________________________

__________________________________________________________________________ 

______________________________________________________________________________

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

 

 

 

22.  Name and address of the school and admissions officer to whom scholarship funds should be 

sent.  _____________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

__________________________________________________________________________ 

 

 

 

 

I hereby certify that the information supplied herein is true and correct to the best of my 

knowledge, information and belief. 

 

date_______________   _______________________________ 

      Applicant 

 

Please attach a current photograph of yourself and recommendations from three people in the 

community who are not Rotarians. (i.e. Teacher, Minister, Employer, Neighbor, Friend, etc.) 

 

 

 

 

  


